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City of Homer Transportation Plan 1

Goals and Objectives
The goals and objectives for the City of Homer transportation system were developed with 
input from city staff and the public. The goals describe the fundamental outcomes of the Master 

Transportation Plan, while the objectives are more specific and measurable outcomes that support the goals.
The planning effort to develop an updated Comprehensive Plan for the City of Homer has recently started. The goals 
and objectives in this Transportation Plan do not need to be the same as those in the Comprehensive Plan; however, the 
Transportation Plan goals should support the Comprehensive Plan goals.

GOAL 1: Increase safety of interactions between different modes of travel
Residents want travel within the city to be safer, including for people walking, biking, and driving, as well as for the 
movement of goods.

Objective 1A: Improve safety at conflict points between pedestrians and motor vehicles, especially at intersections
Safety can be improved at conflict points (where pedestrian and motor vehicle paths cross) by making crossing 
locations more visible, encouraging motor vehicles to yield to pedestrians, and reducing the crossing distance.

Objective 1B: Provide for safe use of the right of way by all transportation modes, considering the land use context 
and type of vehicle
Safety can be improved by policies that help to define the network for different users (such as defining truck routes or 
defining maximum speeds for e-bikes on pathways) and through infrastructure improvements to help separate users 
with different weight and speed characteristics (such as building bike lanes, pathways, and sidewalks).

Objective 1C: Improve user understanding of how to safely share the public right of way
Education is one way to improve safety, but it’s not always effective. One example of education that has been show to 
reduce crashes is safety education for children regarding safe pedestrian and bicycle behaviors 

GOAL 2: Provide a connected network of local and collector roads and trails that 
balances modes based on land use contexts
Residents desire a connected network for all users. A connected non-motorized network provides more opportunities 
for walking and biking; a connected collector road network helps to reduce the number of short trips on the arterial 
road network, reducing the need for increasing the number of lanes or installing more restrictive traffic control on 
arterial networks. A connected collector road network works hand in hand with the non-motorized network to reduce 
the overall cost of the transportation network and address climate impacts.

Objective 2A: Identify a priority network for non-motorized travel that connects key generators and develop a plan to 
build these connections
Prioritizing building or improving non-motorized facilities that connect locations where people are most likely to walk 
or bike (such as schools, the library, shopping areas) will provide the biggest benefit. 

Objective 2B: Identify key gaps in the collector road network and develop a plan to build these connections
Prioritizing building or improving collector roads that allow drivers to access a signal on a major arterial or 
travel directly between adjacent neighborhoods will decrease delay and trip length without necessitating major 
improvements to the arterial network.

Objective 2C: Identify and address bicycle parking needs
Trips for commuting, shopping, school, and other similar purposes rely on safe and secure bicycle parking at each end 
of the trip. 

Objective 2D: Identify and address opportunities for parking once and then walking, ride sharing, or using transit
Some people will not be comfortable walking or biking for all trips; however, they may be comfortable walking or 
biking for a portion of all or most trips. Park and ride facilities could allow visitors to get out of their car or RV and 
travel to attractions using transit. Consolidated parking that serves several businesses allows people to park once and 
then visit several businesses without driving between each one. 
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GOAL 3: Maintain transportation network to be usable year-round
Residents desire roads and non-motorized facilities to be maintained so they are usable in winter and in summer. 

Objective 3A: Reconstruct and proactively maintain non-motorized facilities to ensure year-round usability
Sidewalks, paths, and trails are less usable when drainage, lighting, wayfinding, etc. is inadequate. Addressing 
problems with the existing non-motorized system will help to make them usable year-round. Additionally, establishing 
standards for winter and summer maintenance by type of use (for example, walking paths will have different 
standards than ski trails) will help users know what to expect. Developing ways for the public to alert the city when 
there are concerns at specific locations will help to make facilities usable year-round.

Objective 3B: Reconstruct and proactively maintain City of Homer roadways to ensure year-round usability
Inadequate drainage can also impact the usability of roadways. Improving drainage during roadway reconstruction 
can help keep the pavement in good condition for a longer period of time. Establishing maintenance standards for city 
roads and ways for the public to alert the city when there are concerns at specific locations can help make roadways 
usable year-round.

Objective 3C: Work with Alaska DOT&PF to improve winter maintenance on state-owned non-motorized facilities
The public has identified maintenance of the non-motorized facilities along DOT&PF-owned roadways as a top 
priority for improvement. Transferring maintenance responsibility is one possible solution. There may be some roads 
currently under state ownership that should be under city ownership.

Objective 3D: Manage resources to maximize and balance maintenance efforts
Improving the efficiency of maintenance activities allows better maintenance without increasing resources. Designing 
new roadways or non-motorized facilities to accommodate the existing equipment or buying new equipment that 
makes it easier to clear debris and snow from existing infrastructure could help to balance maintenance efforts and 
make them more efficient.

Objective 3E: Establish design standards for walking, biking, road, and public transportation networks
Building on the existing Trails Design Manual, developing standards for infrastructure that serves all modes will ensure 
consistency and improve travel options.

Objective 3F: Include appropriate improvements for each travel mode to reconstruction or new construction within 
the public right of way
As roads are constructed or reconstructed, infrastructure should be considered for each mode. New or improved 
infrastructure should be consistent with the land use context, meet design standards, and help to complete the 
priority network for that mode.

GOAL 4: Provide expanded transportation options for year-round residents and 
seasonal travelers to support City of Homer goals for environmental preservation and 
climate threat reduction
Residents desire a transportation system that reduces environmental impacts.

Objective 4A: Support development of a public transportation network
Public transit provides additional travel options and reduces travel by a single occupant in a vehicle. The city could 
support private development of transit through building transit stops or park and ride facilities.

Objective 4D: Evaluate effectiveness of the transportation program at meeting City of Homer environmental goals
Measuring progress towards the City of Homer environmental goals will help to identify the effect of changes to the 
transportation system on the environment.
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City of Homer Transportation Plan Survey Results

In the fall of 2022, 289 people responded to the survey. 

What should the 
Transportation 
Plan prioritize 

?

CONNECTIVITY

SAFETY

MAINTENANCE

What would you like to see more of in Homer’s 
transportation system?

» Traffic
» Left-turn congestion
» Summer traffic
» Pavement conditions
» Parking

» Road accessibility
» Pavement conditions
» Parking
» Pedestrians

» Sidewalks
» Crosswalks
» Drivers
» Winter conditions
» Safety
» Trails

» Drivers
» Bike Lanes
» Bike Paths
» Safety
» Trails

Concerns raised when using 
different modes of travel

Travel Habits – Current & Ideal
What percentage of the time do you use 
your personal vehicle for the following 
trips? What about walking or biking? 
Under ideal conditions, would you use 
your personal vehicle more or less? 
What percentage of your trips would be 
by personal vehicle, walking or biking?

Recreation/ 
Other

Personal Vehicle Trips

Work/School Shopping

38%

72%
84%

50%
59%

32%

Currently
Ideal

Walking Trips

Work/School Shopping Recreation/ 
Other

21%
8% 7%

17% 24%29%

Currently
Ideal

Bicycle Trips

Work/School Shopping Recreation/ 
Other

20%
8% 3%

18% 9%
23%

Currently
Ideal

83% use a car daily

27% walk 
daily

29% walk 
weekly

Prepared by
Kinney Engineering, LLC
March 10, 2023
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Memorandum 

TO:  Mayor Castner and Homer City Council 

FROM:  Rob Dumouchel, City Manager  

DATE:  March 9, 2023     

SUBJECT: City Manager’s Report for March 13, 2023 Council Meeting   

 
Parity Study is Complete 
Every five years, per the Personnel Regulations, the City’s Human Resources division completes a salary and 
benefits study that compares Homer to other municipal employers in Alaska which is then delivered to the 
City Manager for review. HR Director Andrea Browning put in a lot of work pulling data from nine other 
municipal units and analyzing them in relation to Homer. The parity study results are a bit of a mixed bag for 
the City. We are reasonably competitive in our benefit packages and most of our front line to mid-
management positions for wages, however, we are suffering wage compression issues and our wages are not 
very competitive for certain department-head-level staff and above. As I work with staff to develop my draft 
of the FY24/25 budget, I will be considering what we’ve learned from the parity study as it relates to wages, 
COLA, benefits, etc. Council may see some suggested modifications to the pay scale in the near future as a 
follow up to this report. 
 
Camping Operations Update 
Campground management has been challenging for the Public Works Parks Division in recent years and I am 
experimenting with some operational changes related to camping in an attempt to improve the management 
of those campgrounds and the experience for campers. Management of Spit campgrounds will be moving to 
the Port & Harbor Enterprise. This change will be reflected in the proposed FY24/25 budget in two major ways: 
1) I will be requesting additional summer temporary employee funds for the Harbor to manage the 
campgrounds, and 2) I will be proposing that Spit campground revenues be directed to the Enterprise instead 
of the General Fund. I believe in the long run, the Harbor team will be better suited to professionally manage 
campground properties on the Spit. I also see this as a reasonable way to increase revenue streams to the 
Enterprise to help support future financial obligations related to maintaining and expanding the City’s 
facilities on the Spit. I’m currently working with Finance and the Port Director to determine if we will need to 
request Council support for a small appropriation to cover temporary employee salaries for the beginning of 
the season. Related to the campground management change, the Port will also take on Airport parking 
management. 
 
IT is Fully Staffed! 
After a long period of transition, the City IT division is back up to full strength! Just in the past year, Tomasz 
Sulczynski has taken the position of Network Administrator, Matt Dominguez has come onboard as the IT 
Support Specialist, and this week we welcome Bill Jirsa in the role of Chief Technology Officer. Tom has been 
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with the City for fifteen years and is familiar to many Homer residents, not only because of his work with City 
IT, but through his past job providing wireless internet service to local area residents and businesses and his 
present support for community events like Salmonfest and Tech Help in the library. Matt joins us from 
Phoenix, where he worked on a huge array of technologies for a gigantic school district. Bill has worked most 
recently for Polar Field Services in Colorado after 14 seasons at McMurdo Station in Antarctica. The team is 
looking forward to tackling a variety of pending projects all over town. 
 
Greater Homer Housing Conversation   
On March 25, starting at 9am, a collaborative group of community organizations are hosting an event at the 
Christian Community Church, in Homer. The purpose of the event is to start a discussion on the topic of 
housing in the community, identify key issues, and discuss potential solutions. 
 
This collaborative effort consists of the following community organizations interested in the topic of housing: 
Choosing Our Roots; City of Homer; Homer Chamber of Commerce; Kenai Peninsula Economic Development 
District; Kenai Peninsula Homelessness Coalition; Mobilizing for Action through Planning and Partnerships; 
and South Peninsula Hospital Foundation. 
 

 
 
Childcare Meeting with Alaska Department of Health 
Julie Engebretsen, Economic Development Manager, and Ryan Foster, Special Projects Coordinator met with 
staff representing the Childcare Program Office and Healthy and Equitable Communities of the State of 
Alaska Department of Health, to discuss childcare challenges in Homer. The conversation was focused on the 
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topic of childcare home businesses including the State’s streamlined application process, and challenges 
such as zoning, safety inspections, strong demand for childcare, and the various impacts childcare can have 
on employment, quality of life, and overall community health. 
 
 
Coast Guard City Update 
We reached out to the folks staffing the Coast Guard City program for an update on our application. They let 
us know that the package is being reviewed by Congress and the congressional approval process can take 
about 30 days. We could hear news on our application within the next 2-3 weeks. 
 
Temporary Disc Golf Installation at Hornaday Park  
With the closure of the Hornaday Park Campground this year, the Homer Disc Golf Association has suggested 
the installation of a 9-hole temporary disc golf course in that area. The City budgets for park equipment and 
plans to purchase the goods required (~$6,000) and the Homer Disc Golf Association has offered to help install 
and maintain the temporary course. I am enthusiastic about this temporary use because it will ensure that 
there is active appropriate use in the campground area this summer while camping is shut down. This 
proposed use was unanimously supported by the Parks, Art, Recreation and Culture Commission.   
 
Commission Updates 
Following comments from the Port & Harbor Commission Chair at the last Council meeting, there was interest 
from Councilmembers Lord and Erickson to discuss the relationship between Council and commissions. A 
meeting with those Councilmembers and staff is scheduled between the writing of this report and the Council 
meeting on the 13th. More to come as this develops. 

 
Ladder Truck Opportunity 
The largest and most expensive item missing from the City’s fire fleet is a ladder truck. In recent large fires, 
mutual aid ladder trucks have been the difference between a small disaster and a big disaster. Chief Kirko 
identified a truck belonging to the City of Ketchikan which could fill our need for a ladder truck in a very 
economical way. He made a trip in late January with a City mechanic to evaluate the ladder truck. The day 
after the Council meeting on the 13th, we have a specialist doing an inspection on the ladder. We believe that 
we can buy and recondition the vehicle for about $200k +/- $50k and get 7 to 10 years out of the vehicle. 
Normally neither the Chief nor I are big fans of used equipment, but this could be a tremendous value for the 
City. For comparison, a new ladder truck can run anywhere from $1.4 to $1.6 million appropriately equipped. 
If the vehicle clears inspection successfully, we will bring an ordinance back to Council for consideration. 

Attachments- 

 March Employee Anniversaries 
 Memorandum from Human Resources Director and City of Homer Parity Study 
 Community Conversation on Housing Flyer 
 Thank you letter from Center for Alaskan Coastal Studies 
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